DEPARTMENT MEETING MINUTES

March 4, 2005, 3:15 p.m.
HMNSS 2212

PRESENT:  Professors Kinney (Interim Chair), R. Axelrod, S. Axelrod, Briggs, Childers, Denny-Brown, Devlin, Doyle, Elliott, Fabricant, Ganim,  Haggerty, Kun, Miller, Nunley, Raheja, Willis, Zieger; Ben Harder, Lecturer Representative;  Ms. Scott and Ms. Tohline, Graduate Student Representatives
ABSENT:  
Professors Bredbeck, Stewart
ON LEAVE:  Professors Lopez, Roy, Tobias, Tyler, Yamamoto 
I.
Reports and Announcements


Professor Kinney announced that Professor Emeritus Milton Miller has returned home from the hospital.  Professor Kinney congratulated Professors Childers on his promotion to Full Professor, Professor Kun on promotion to Associate Professor with tenure, and Professor Zieger on her merit increase.  She also congratulated Professor Elliott for being elected President of the American Studies Association.  
Professor Kinney asked faculty for volunteers to attend a summit on Diversity in the Academy.  Friday, March 11 will be the first of a series of summits on this subject.  Volunteers were also requested to attend the Western Association of Schools and Colleges (WASC) faculty retreat on Tuesday, March 15 from 9:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m.  Professor Kinney shared that WASC also has a ten themed web site that asks for faculty feedback.  Participation is especially important because the undergraduate curriculum is driven by this process.  The department could use this as a tool for input regarding the composition classes.  
Professor Zieger reminded the department of the talk by her invited speaker, Pheng Chea, Associate Professor of Rhetoric at the University of California, Berkeley.  The talk will be on Tuesday, March 8 at 4:00 p.m. in Humanities and Social Sciences 1500. 
II.
Approval of Minutes 


Professor Emory moved, seconded by Professor Fabricant 


THAT the Minutes of February 7, 2005 be approved.

VOTE:

16 in Favor                   0 Opposed                     0  Abstaining

MOTION APPROVED
III.
Reports of Committees

A. Graduate Committee

No report

B.
Undergraduate Committee
No report

C.
Writing Courses Committee

Professor R. Axelrod updated the department on the status of the Academic Senate discussion for the future of the Subject A requirement.  An Academic Senate Advisory Committee constituted an ad hoc Committee on Long-term Policy for Freshman Composition (including Subject A) chaired by Professor Stephen Cullenberg.  Professor R. Axelrod reported that she had sent the Committee on Writing Courses’ response, approved by the department, to the ad hoc committee.  The Ad Hoc Committee report was forwarded by Manuela Martins-Green, Chair of the Academic Senate, for consideration to the following Standing Committees of the Senate:  Committee on Educational Policy, Committee on Courses, Committee on Preparatory Education, Undergraduate Council, and Committee on Planning and Budget.   These reports from the Standing Committees were forwarded on to the Advisory Committee.  From the Advisory Committee six major issues were discussed and sent to Executive Vice Chancellor and Provost Wartella.
Professor R. Axelrod stated that in essence the issues of the Academic Senate Advisory Committee were similar to the department’s earlier suggestions which included the Administration putting in place as many processes as possible to ensure that students entering UCR arrive having fulfilled the basic writing requirements.  Professor R. Axelrod continued that another point of agreement is that students entering UCR in the Fall must be given the opportunity to fulfill the basic writing requirement in three quarters, if need be, without having to pay extra fees.   Professor R. Axelrod pointed out that the department does not agree on the issue of the possibility of a free-standing Basic Writing Program.  She explained that the ad hoc committee recommended the establishment of a stand-alone Writing Program for Subject A instruction and possibly Freshman Composition.  None of the standing committees fully agreed with this recommendation.  Additionally, the department does not agree that formal reviews of Subject A be conducted by the Committee on Educational Policy and the Committee on Preparatory Education to monitor its operation.   Professor R. Axelrod stated that the Advisory Committee agreed with the department’s position that the three quarters of Freshman English Composition should be retained. She added that the Advisory Committee gave several alternatives for the third quarter of composition with no procedures for these alternatives cited.
Discussion ensued concerning the lack of procedure and if the department should offer guidelines for alternatives to English 1C.   Professor Haggerty suggested that the department propose criteria.  Professor R. Axelrod responded that she would be happy to write procedures and criteria but does not think the Academic Senate would respond in a positive way.  Professor Kinney added that it could be seen as the department trying to run the program again.  Professor Willis informed the department that the alternatives suggested by the Advisory Committee are on the Academic Senate web site and one of them is that colleges make proposals for English 1C; so far no college has made a proposal.  Professor Haggerty recommended that the department go ahead and write them in case we are asked.  We would then have a response.  Professor Kinney announced that based on the meetings regarding English 1C that she, Professor Briggs, and Professor R. Axelrod attended, it appears that English 1C will not be fully funded next year.   
Professor R. Axelrod ended by stating that the Advisory Committee report was dismissed by Executive Vice Chancellor and Provost Wartella as professors just falling in line with their colleagues and that she would create a new committee to look into the issue.   

D.
Library, Media & Computer Committee
No report.

E.
Other Committees


Ad hoc committee on Chair Selection 

Professor Fabricant reported that Professor Childers and she distributed a request for information to other departments on how they select a Chair.  Professor Childers and Professor Fabricant have been reviewing the responses they have received.  At the next department meeting they will have a proposal.  Professor Fabricant explained that she is looking for more of an assertive and proactive choice model.  
IV.
Previous Business


Course assignments for 2005-2006
Professor Kinney reported that she decided to count leave time against the five course year, rather than 4 course year as recommended by the Ad Hoc Committee.  She explained that she counted the leave year as the five course year rather than the opposite to create a history on how the department has met the five course requirement. Professor Kinney continued that the reason for this approach is a result of being aware that in every discussion with Administration the department course load comes up and it hurts our credibility.  Professor Kinney stated that the department continues to face challenges regarding workload: preserving the four course load for the junior faculty; Professor R. Axelrod and Professor Briggs’ 302 classes needing to be seen as a course; course releases needing to be given to the Undergraduate Advisor and the Graduate Admissions Advisor; and workload credit being given for directing dissertations.
Professor Fabricant expressed concern that once the department establishes this course load it will become the benchmark.  She explained that the 4/5 course load recommended by the Ad Hoc committee is not the accepted course load for professors at UCLA or for other departments on this campus.  
Discussion ensued regarding the department having accepted the Ad Hoc Committee report thereby agreeing to this course load.  Professor Childers stated that while everyone agrees that faculty have been asked to take on too much workload for a research campus, Chancellor Cordova was surprised when she learned that workload was an issue.  
Discussion continued that Associate Dean Coltrane would be looking for ways to count administrative workload and other kinds of teaching ie, 301/302 as courses or toward course releases.  by redoing former Associate Dean Hanneman’s report that did not count leaves and administrative workload.  

Professor Zieger asked if in the future there would be credit for teaching 290 classes.  Professor Kinney answered that there are recommendations about workload credit for 190s.
One faculty member left.
V.
New Business 
Professor Kinney announced that at the Chairs Forum Vice Provost Jury spoke concerning new guidelines for student evaluations.  The accepted student evaluation is the quantitative university form.  If the alternative narrative form, that the department set as policy, is used alone it will be seen as suspicious and could be prejudicial to your file.  However, the department policy remains that faculty have the right to use either or both the University numerical forms or the department’s narrative form. She wanted the faculty members to be aware of these discussions. Vice Provost Jury said at the forum that this is being adopted for the sake of consistency and uniformity.  
Two faculty members leave.

VI.
Questions for the Chair

None

VII.     Adjournment


Professor Doyle moved, seconded by Professor Elliot
THAT 
the meeting be adjourned.  The meeting adjourned at 4:28 p.m.


